Liverpool Governance Forum

Minutes of committee meeting held on Tuesday 20th March 2018

at Blueberry Park Primary School, Ackers Hall Avenue, Liverpool 14 2DY



Guest speaker: Elaine Rees, Chief Executive, Liverpool Learning Partnership, who will provide an update on the excellent work being carried out on mental health support in our Schools and will talk about the green paper recently issued by the government  [Notes on the presentation follow the minutes]
1 Standard Items:

1  Welcome and apologies

Present: Kathy Desmond (Chair), David Blythe (Hon. Secretary), Cynthia Carmichael, Clive Jervis, Maureen McDaid, Dave Owens, Amanda Patmore, Pauline Warrington, Joe Hartley (Clerk), and guests Maxine Fitzpatrick, Bernie Hughes, Michael Morris, Barbara Murray and John Thornhill.

Apologies: Cliff Barton, Dave Cadwallader, Andy Chadwick, Sharon Cody, Frank McFarlane, Avril O’Brien, and visitors Kath Honey, Chris Doran, Jizetter Garson and Dr Lee Robinson (all of Blueberry Park)
All apologies were accompanied by acceptable reasons for absence.

Absent without apology: Henry Mooney. 

2  Declaration of pecuniary interest

No change

3  Minutes of February meeting
Already approved by email and posted on website.

4  Matters Arising

KD reported that notification of the termly meeting for Chairs of Governors is not being received by all because the list of email addresses in incomplete.  This could explain the poor attendance at those meetings.

5  Finance 

DB had emailed current details to all committee members ahead of the meeting. 
	February month end bank statement
	£2,685:92

	One cheque not yet cashed
	£50:00

	Effective net bank balance
	£2,635:92


He reported that LGF has sufficient funds to cover the costs of the April Conference

2  Feedback from LGF Representatives:

1  Liverpool Schools Forum

After wide consultation the schools budget for 2018 – 2019 had been agreed. Liverpool will receive £401m.  There is pressure on High Needs, and  Early Years funding has been reduced.

There is consultation as to whether schools wish to continue using SIMS.  Currently it is used by 134 primary schools and 14 secondary.

MM reported that the introduction of Universal Credit will result in 24,000 children losing free school meals, because the income threshold for this benefit has been lowered to £7,400.  This will result in schools suffering a reduction in Pupil Premium as this is currently based on FSM numbers

The question of governor representative attendance at LSF meetings was again raised.  Absences are a serious embarrassment to LGF.  Serial non-attenders should be required to stand down. BM volunteered to be a new representative on the School Forum. 

2  Liverpool Learning Partnership

As there have been no recent meetings there is nothing to report.

3  Liverpool Children Safeguarding Board

In the absence of FM there is nothing to report.

4  Liverpool Schools Promise

AP reported that there had been some really good work in the secondary sector.

5  Other Committees

Nothing to report

3  Items for mention

1   Twitter Account

AO was not present but had reported to DB that LGF now has 403 followers, and that we are following 315

2  Website

DB reported that the website was up to date, and the fee for a further year has been paid.  

3  Future events/meetings/venues

a) It was proposed that a speaker should be invited to address the committee on the subject of parenting.

b) April Conference.  DB reported that there had been 38 bookings for the Conference including committee members, but DO and BM said there would be further bookings from Mosspits and Blueberry Park.  The target of 40 seems very likely to be reached or exceeded. There has been interest from Knowsley Governance Services.

c) KD suggested that a future conference could address the subject of governing body self-assessment.  JT suggested beginning with a code of conduct, and described a system of 20 questions to raise awareness of how far a GB is fulfilling its obligations.  NLGs present pointed out that some GBs may not have the capacity to undertake effective self-assessment, and suggested that mentoring and support from NLGs to GBs would be appropriate. Unfortunately, many governors do not know of the existence of NLGs.

MF asked about preparation for the role of Chair of Governors.  Apparently there have been no appropriate local courses offered on this recently.  Again, this is something NLGs could help with by one-to-one mentoring.  Succession planning is important.

It was proposed that Ruth Agnew, an NLG, should be invited to address the future conference on GB self-assessment.

d) It was suggested that information about NLGs and what they can offer could be posted on the LGF website and promoted through Twitter.  Schools can request up to five days free support.  NLGs could consult SIPs to see where the greatest need is.

e) It was suggested that Ruth Agnew should be invited to be a guest speaker at a committee meeting.

f) Venues:  DB reported that we have venues for the rest of the academic year, and suggested that venues for 2018-2019 should be discussed at the June meeting.  KD said we could approach them directly.  
AP reported that she had contacted 120 primary schools to find the name and contact details of chairs of governors but that 45 had not yet replied.  In addition, 10 secondary schools had not replied. Several schools have no reference to governors on their website, and/or do not name the chair.

4  NGA

CC reported that there is still no indication of the venue for the annual conference to be found on the NGA website.

The NGA magazine is still not being received by all committee members and is still being received by some ex-members.  DB has sent up-to-date information on several occasions.  

Next meeting

There will be no committee meeting in April because of the conference and the Easter break. The next meeting will be at 5:30 pm on Tuesday 8th May 2018 (Evening Meeting) at Archbishop Blanch CE High School, 80 Earle Road, Liverpool L7 6HQ.  Guest speaker: TBC
The meeting closed at 12:00 noon

Mental Health in Schools

(NB: Following the meeting, DB has circulated Elaine’s Power Point presentation to all committee members, and it is also available on the LGF website. What follows, therefore, is a brief summary of the presentation)

A year ago the report on mental health in schools was published.  Two researchers spoke to focus groups including children and parents.  A survey produced 385 responses and resulted in two pages of recommendations.  They can be found on the LLP website via the mental health tab. Elaine chairs a meeting composed of a range of organisations which meets every two months to make sure the recommendations are acted on in an action plan.

Just under 20% if schools had no mental health policy.  LLP has written a policy which schools can populate with their own details.  It has been recognised as a policy which can be used as a template  The  more consistency between schools, the better.  All school should ensure that they have the policy and that it is updated regularly.  LLP has designed a toolkit for schools to enable them to offer appropriate support for pupils.  It is currently being trialled at primary level and is password protected. When suitable feedback has been received, the password will be removed and it will be available to all.

The CAMHS website has been updated and includes a toolkit under ‘resources for school’.  There is much useful information and guidance there including for parents.

There is now a trained mental health champion in all secondary schools, funded by LLP.  Some schools want more than one staff member trained.  One academy has a champion for each year group, paying for the extra training themselves. LLP has funded two courses at secondary level.  The first was attended by twelve people but the second was cancelled as only four people applied, but it is thought that more people will want training in the future. There is a National course for trainers.  

Merseyside Youth Association is an accredited trainer, and has designed ROAR for primary schools. This stands for Recognise, ask Open questions, Access support, services and self-care, and build Resilience.

The course has been delivered three times and feedback has been 100% positive. LLP is providing funding for one staff member in each primary school to attend. Participants receive a manual and a handbook.  The course should be attended by staff members sufficiently senior to be decision-makers  -  not teaching assistants, though a skilled learning mentor would be acceptable.  The best option is a deputy head teacher or a Senco.  The course is going really well, and LLP is campaigning for it to become the national model.

A Bereavement programme has been developed with a day of training from a national adviser on bereavement. The pilot was well received. The Families Programme was not prepared to fund it as a one-off, but provided three years’ funding (£90,000). One cohort has completed the course so far, following which a reflection event was held, during which some of the children and staff involved said what the course had meant to them.  Three youth groups and all nurseries attended.  All nursery schools now have someone trained in dealing with small children who have been bereaved.

A seven-minute film has been made to show what it is like to have young carers in your school.  Young carers speak on it about what they would like staff to know about their situation.  Senco briefings are now being considered.  This is a safeguarding issue.  Chairs of governors should not be safeguarding lead.

A mental health event, supported by LLP, has been held at the Epstein Theatre: The Now Festival, with the theme, “What you say to me becomes what I am”. Many secondary schools took part and all schools have now seen it.

Following cuts of 50% in funding, waiting times for help with mental health have now reached 20 months. There is little point in referring if the waiting list is so long.  Alder Hey has tier 4 offer, but earlier intervention is the answer.  More training for teachers is needed, particularly bespoke training for special schools and nurseries.  A more consistent offer is needed for parents.

Following the Government Green Paper on Mental Health, LLP has applied to be a Trailblazer Site for the city.  We are reasonably hopeful of success and are supported by all partners.

The Victoria Climbié case revealed the lack of co-ordination in the system. There is a lack of a through care programme. Data is held by various partners who don’t communicate with each other.  Sentinel may provide an answer, collecting and co-ordinating data from all the different sources. It is important to put the child first and look at what is really needed.  The data is not an end in itself.

Following Elaine’s presentation, committee members raised a number of points.

BM:  To help the child at the centre we need to help those around them including professionals. We all need to understand our own mental health. The police have no training in dealing with people with mental health issues. There needs to be more training.

JT: Exclusion can be a mental health issue.  A non-attender was taken off the list after being excluded from his third secondary school.

KD: Could Elaine introduce NLGs to schools who need support?  ER agreed she could do this.

CC: There are children in Alder Hey who have spent their lives there, but when they reach 18 there is no support for them. ER replied that there is now a scheme and further work is being done on this, but it has not been good enough in the past.
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